
 

 

 
Saturday, October 2, 2010 

O‟Callahan NROTC Society 
College of the Holy Cross  

 
Schedule of Events 

 
10:00 AM 

Hogan Campus Center 
Second Annual Meeting 

O‟Callahan NROTC Society 

 
 

1:00 PM 
Fitton Field 

Football: Holy Cross vs. Fordham 

 
 

6:00 PM 
Hogan Campus Center 
Tenth Annual Dinner 

 

Speaker:  
Commander Bernadette Semple, USN 

Class of 1982 
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Yale Veterans Association 

 
celebrates the restoration of NROTC at Yale 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
and salutes our consortium partners at 

 
College of the Holy Cross 

 
 



 

Colonel Philip J. Crowley, USAF (Ret.),  
College of the Holy Cross, Class of 1973 

 

Philip J. “P.J.” Crowley is the former United States Assis-
tant Secretary of State for Public Affairs, serving from 
2009 to 2011. 
 

He was educated at the College of the Holy Cross, gradu-
ating with a B.A. in English in June 1973.  He was a cadet 
in the USAF ROTC on campus while a student and was 
commissioned a Second Lieutenant upon graduation.  
During the Clinton administration, he was appointed Spe-
cial Assistant to the President for national security affairs.  
Colonel Crowley retired from the Air Force in 1999.   
 

In 2002, he joined the Center for American Progress as a 
senior fellow in 2003, later becoming the Center's director 
of national defense and homeland security.   
 

Earlier this year, he was named the 2011-2012 recipient of 
the General Omar N. Bradley Chair in Strategic Leader-
ship, a joint initiative among the United States Army War 
College, Dickinson College and the Pennsylvania State 
University — Dickinson School of Law. 
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Father Brooks’ tenure as President was a period of many ac-

complishments “including the College’s transition to coeducation, 

an increase in the … endowment, 23 years of balanced budgets, and 

the development of Holy Cross into a nationally recognized liberal 

arts institution of the highest reputation.“ (Holy Cross Website) 

 

Why we honor him: Captain Harry R. Moore, USN 
 

the Air Force and Navy programs on campus would not have 
succeeded without Captain Moore. 
 

At the O’Callahan Society’s inaugural meeting in October 2009, 
he tells us “…that the retention of the Holy Cross NROTC Unit was 
preserved primarily in those troubled days and weeks by the dedi-
cated labor, attention to detail, compelling arguments, patience 
and persistence of Captain Moore. Without his dedicated commit-
ment and hard work, there would be no NROTC Unit on the Holy 
Cross campus…”. 
 

Captain Moore’s ‘dedicated labor, attention to detail, compelling 
arguments, patience and persistence’ did not go unnoticed and 
in June 1972 on the occasion of his retirement, Captain Moore 
received the Legion of Merit, presented by Father Brooks. 
 

In retirement the captain obtained a law degree and practiced 
law in Bedford, Virginia until 2001 the year his wife Marcella 
died.   Annually he shared the fruits of his hobby, beekeeping, 
with Father Brooks until he passed away in November 2007.   

(June 1972, Father Brooks, President of  
the College of the Holy Cross  presents the Legion of Merit to 

Captain Harry R. Moore, USN)  
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Why We Honor Them  - The Men 
 

Father Brooks’ Curriculum Vitae is given below.  His leadership with re-
spect to the preservation of ROTC programs at Holy Cross is described 
on pages  28 and 29. 
 

Captain Moore’s CV begins on page 30. 

Reverend John E. Brooks, S.J. 
 

For 24 years, Reverend John E. Brooks, S.J., as President of the 
College of the Holy Cross, generated an enthusiasm and spirit 
among alumni, administrators, faculty and contributed signifi-
cantly to the present strength and reputation of the College.  
Father Brooks retired as President on June 30, 1994, but re-
mains at Holy Cross as President Emeritus. 
 

An indefatigable worker and popular administrator, he visited 
alumni in 50 to 55 cities annually, articulating the College’s mis-
sion and gaining generous and needed support for Holy Cross.  
In recent years, more than 50 percent of all Holy Cross alumni 
have contributed annually to the College - a distinguished rec-
ord that places Holy Cross at the very forefront of private, un-
dergraduate colleges in the United States.  When Father Brooks 
took office in 1970, Holy Cross had an endowment of $4 million.  
Today it is over $500 million. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Father Brooks grew up in the West Roxbury section of Boston 
and entered Holy Cross in 1942.  Following Army service during 
World War II, he graduated in 1949 with a degree in physics.   
 

He entered the New England Province of the Society of Jesus in 
1950.  After earning a Master of Arts degree in philosophy from 
Boston College in 1954, he returned to Holy Cross as an instruc-
tor in mathematics and physics.  In 1956, he began his study of 
theology at Weston College and was ordained a priest in 1959 
by the late Richard Cardinal Cushing of Boston. 



 

 

Reverend John E. Brooks, S.J. 2 
 

In 1956, he began his study of theology at Weston College and 
was ordained a priest in 1959 by the late Richard Cardinal 
Cushing of Boston. 
 

That year, Father Brooks earned a Master of Science degree in 
geophysics from Boston College.  He next earned a Doctor of 
Sacred Theology degree from the Gregorian University in Rome 
in 1963. 
 

That same year, he returned to Holy Cross as a faculty member 
in the Department of Religious Studies and was named depart-
ment chair in 1964.  In 1968, he became Academic Vice Presi-
dent and Dean of the College.  Two years later, in 1970, he suc-
ceeded the Reverend Raymond J. Swords, S.J., whose ten year 
presidency was the longest at the College to that time.  Father 
Brooks was the first president elected by a combination Jesuit - 
lay board of trustees.  All previous presidents were elected by 
Jesuits. 
 

He holds honorary degrees from St. Ambrose College, Daven-
port, Iowa, Anna Maria College, Paxton, Massachusetts, Worces-
ter Polytechnic Institute, Worcester, Massachusetts, Saint An-
selm College, Manchester, New Hampshire and the University of 
New England, Biddeford, Maine.  He has served on the Boards of 
Trustees of Spring Hill College, Mobile, Alabama, Canisius Col-
lege, Buffalo, New York, Saint Peter’s College, Jersey City, New 
Jersey, the College of the Holy Cross and Anna Maria College, 
Paxton, Massachusetts. 
 

Father Brooks is a past president of the New England Colleges 
Fund, Inc. and past president of the New England Association of 
Schools and Colleges.  He formerly served as chair of both the 
Association of Independent Colleges and Universities in Massa-
chusetts and the Worcester Consortium for Higher Education. 
 
In 2011, Father Brooks received the Ad Majorem Dei Gloriam 
Award from the New England Province of Jesuits during the 
11th annual Jesuit Gala on April 12 at the Marriott Copley Place 
in Boston. The Province’s AMDG award honors those who 

selflessly give of themselves for the greater glory of God. 

 

 
 
 
 

Why we honor him: Captain Harry R. Moore, USN 
 

Captain Harry R. Moore, USN, entered the service in 1942 and 
advanced to the rank of Quartermaster Second Class while on 
duty in the South Pacific.  In 1944, he entered the V-12 Program 
at the University of Notre Dame and was commissioned an En-
sign the following year. 
 

Captain Moore saw serve in the USS Hambleton (DMS-20), USS 
Hawk (AMS-17), USS Tanger (AM-385), USS Newport News (CA-
148), USS Midway (CVA-41) and USS Daniel Joy (DE-585). 
 

In 1960, Captain Moore served as the Executive Officer of the 
Mine Warfare School; he then commanded Mine Division 85.  In 
1963, he graduated from the Naval Warfare Course at the Naval 
War College and in May 1965, assumed command of the USS 
Purvis, Newport and completed his tour at St. Raphael, France in 
February 1967. 
 

Captain Moore was next assigned as Naval Attache and Naval 
Attache for Air to Pakistan.  In May 1968, he reported as Chief 
Staff Officer, Mine Flotilla Three, Long Beach, California.  In Au-
gust 1968, he assumed duties as Flotilla Commander. 
 

In July 1969, Captain Moore was assigned to Washington, DC as 
a Navy Action Officer and in August 1970 assumed his duties as 
Commanding Officer of the Holy Cross NROTC Unit.  He as-
sumed command as faculty and students efforts to remove both 
the Navy and Air Forces units from campus began to gain mo-
mentum; they reached their peak in 1971. 
 

Many, especially Father Brooks, believe that Captain Moore’s 
assignment to Holy Cross during this period was most fortu-
nate. They give the Captain much of the credit for providing the 
leadership and example necessary to preserve the units on cam-
pus.  
 

Father Brooks, in particular,  believes that the effort to preserve 
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Why we honor him: Father Brooks and the ROTC 
 

In 1994 Fr Brooks authorized the Society’s predecessor the Rever-
end Joseph T. O’Callahan NROTC Scholarship Committee.  The mis-
sion of the committee like that of the Society is to support the via-
bility of the NROTC program at the College.   
 

In the 1980’s during his tenure on the Air Force’s ROTC policy 
committee he has always insisted that the officer corps should in-
clude among their numbers those well grounded in the liberal arts 
as well as technically educated officers  
 

In 1970, following the US’s invasion of Cambodia,  passions were 
running against ROTC on campus well as the Vietnam War. By that 
time twenty four campus, many in the Northeast had expelled 
their ROTC programs.  
 

Although the College had adopted a policy opposing the war, Fr 
Brooks led a process that examined role of the military in our soci-
ety and ROTC on campus.  This led to a campus wide vote that af-
firmed the Navy and Air Force programs.  A condition of the vote 
was that the ROTC courses meet the same academic standards as 
all other courses. The condition was met by a vetting process con-
ducted by the faculty.  This process was completed in the spring of 
1971. 
 

During Fr Brooks’ presidency several hundred ROTC students 
were commissioned as Navy, Marine Corps and Air Force officers.   
From their numbers over fifteen have risen to flag rank (Admiral 
or General), including retired Vice Admiral Bruce MacDonald ‘78    

Why we honor him: Father Brooks and the ROTC 
 

United States Navy Judge Advocate General.  Dr. Mark T. Maybury 
'86 now serves as Chief Scientist of the Air Force. 
 
Fr Brooks is also being honor for his closed association with his 
Jesuit mentor the Reverend Joseph T. O’ Callahan S.J.   Fr O’ Calla-
han is the first Navy chaplain to receive the Medal of Honor for 
deeds aboard the USS Franklin in 1945 that saved it from sinking.  
Prior to entering the Society of Jesus Fr. Brooks served three years 
in the Army during World War II.  (Please see back cover.) 

 

Captain Harry R. Moore USN Award 
 

Presented to Reverend John E. Brooks, S.J. 
President Emeritus, College of the Holy Cross 

 

In recognition of his long service to and support of ROTC  
at the College of the Holy Cross. 

 

At the beginning of his tenure as President of the College when many 
colleges and universities were banishing ROTC programs from their cam-
puses Father Brooks led a collaborative process that not only retained 
these programs at the College but also strengthened them academically. 
 

Always champion for liberal arts education for military officers, Father 
Brooks served on the Air Forces ROTC Advisory Committee of select col-
lege and university presidents.  He also was instrumental forming a simi-
lar body for Navy ROTC. 
 

In the final years of his presidency when there were concerns about the 
viability of the NROTC Unit, Father Brooks supported enhancement of 
the College’s recruitment for the Unit. This led to the establishment of a 
committee that later became the O’Callahan Society. He continues to 
serve on the Society’s governing Board. 
 

By his outstanding leadership, judgment and service Father Brooks has 
made an enduring contribution to the College of the Holy Cross and the 
United States of America. 
 

 By the O’Callahan Society, September 17, 2011       
 

  CDR William A. Dempsey, USNR (Ret.), ‘63, Co-Chair 
 
  RADM William J. McCarthy, USN (Ret.), ‘76, Co-Chair 
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Worcester’s NROTC Consortium 
 

Established in 1941 to educate Holy Cross students to become Navy 
and Marine Corps officers, the NROTC Unit became a multi-campus 
unit in 1976 and now draws students from three of Worcester’s 
institutions of higher learning, Holy Cross, WPI and WSU. 
 
 
 

Captain Harry R. Moore USN, Commanding Officer  
and Professor of Naval Science, 1970 -1972 

 

In honoring Father Brooks, the O’ Callahan Society also honors 
Captain Moore.  When Father Brooks assumed his duties a Presi-
dent of the College in 1970, Captain Moore assumed his responsi-
bilities at the NROTC Unit. This was a turbulent time across the 
country as well as on campus.  Many ROTC programs were being 
banished from campuses, especially in the northeast. 
 
Twenty-four years later on the occasion of Father Brooks’ retire-
ment from his presidency, Captain Richard Schnorf USN (Ret), the 
captain’s successor, observed that the appointment of Captain 
Moore by the Navy was “a brilliant maneuver”. He went on to say 
“…Captain Moore was the ideal naval officer for the assignment…a 
scholar himself, Captain Moore, gained the confidence of Fr. Brooks, 
and these reasonable men carefully worked out the guidelines for a 
solution to the problem….the [NROTC] unit survived as a more viable 
unit than it had been…the only liberal arts NROTC Unit in the north-
east was academically much stronger…” 
 
At the captain’s retirement ceremony in 1972 Father Brooks pre-
sented to him the Legion of Merit (below). The citation, signed by 
Admiral Elmo Zumwalt, Chief of Naval Operations, read in part “…
Captain Moore was instrumental in completely reviewing and revis-
ing the entire NROTC curricula at the College of the Holy Cross. All 
existing courses were critically examined in order to ensure both … 
academic and professional suitability and acceptability to the Col-
lege of the Holy Cross and the United States Navy. ”  
 
In retirement the captain obtained a law degree and practiced law 
in Bedford, Virginia until 2001 the year his wife Marcella died.   
Annually he shared the fruits of his hobby, beekeeping, with Fa-
ther Brooks until he passed away in November 2007.   
 
In 2009 in addressing the Society’s inaugural meeting, Father 
Brooks spoke of his admiration for two naval officers, CDR Joseph 
T O’Callahan USN Chaplin Corps and Captain Moore.  Father 
Brooks assured us “…that the retention of the Holy Cross NROTC 
Unit was preserved primarily in those troubled days and weeks by 
the dedicated labor, attention to detail, compelling arguments, pa-
tience and persistence of Captain Moore. Without his dedicated com-
mitment and hard work, there would be no NROTC Unit on the Holy 
Cross campus…” 
 



 

 

 

 

 

 

The United States Army ROTC as we know it today dates from the National Defense Act of 1916. World War I prevented the full development of civilian educators and 
military professionals working together. At the conclusion of WWI, the program was fully implemented on college campuses. The success of this effort was demonstrated 
in WWII, Korea, Vietnam, Desert Storm, and recently Afghanistan and Iraq. In 1964, the ROTC Vitalization Act improved the program by adding scholarships and expand-
ing Junior ROTC opportunities. Women joined the program in 1972. 

The first attempt at organizing a military unit on the WPI campus was in 1870 when a group of students founded a company known as the Salisbury Guard. It was not 
until the late spring of 1918, a full year after America cast its lot with the Allies, that the War Department developed plans for the Student Army Training Corps (SATC) to 
go into effect in the fall. The formal opening of the program at WPI took place on 10 October 1918. With the advent of the Korean Conflict in June 1950, WPI again decid-
ed to participate in a military program. The trustees made application to the Department of the Army on 20 November 1950 for a Senior Division Reserve Officer's Train-
ing Corps Unit. Orders activating the first Army ROTC unit in the history of the college were issued by the Department of the Army on 6 February 1951. The unit started 
functioning on 1 April 1951 in order to prepare for its first academic year of 1951-1952. 

Today, WPI’s Army ROTC offers officer training for students from the Worcester Consortium, Fitchburg State, and the University of Massachusetts at Lowell.  Although a 
mandatory course for all males in the 1960s, ROTC is now a completely voluntary activity taken as a series of electives beyond the normal course of study. Army ROTC in 
the Bay State Battalion prepares college students for bright futures as officers in the US Army, and provides commissions for the Regular Army, the Army Reserve, and 
National Guard. ROTC enhances the full-time college curriculum of each cadet with training in the military sciences, building leadership skills sought after in the civilian 



 


